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          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: This hearing

          3  will now come to order.  My name is James Sanders,

          4  Jr.  I am the Chair of the Economic Development.  We

          5  are going to go through two different issues that

          6  we're going to address.

          7                 The first issue is the issue of the

          8  East Brooklyn EDZ and the East Harlem EDZ -- or EZ,

          9  rather, I stand corrected.  Since we have gone

         10  through these before and these are more technical

         11  issues that we needed to have more information, if

         12  the Committee recalls, that in days gone by both of

         13  these two were sent back to get additional

         14  information.

         15                 So, I'm going to really expect that

         16  when people testify they are really -- I'm on a time

         17  constraint, because I want to let the second part of

         18  this conversation, of this hearing, have the most

         19  time.  That is a fairly new issue coming up and I

         20  want the Committee to have any time that it needs a

         21  question.

         22                 So, with that in mind, I'm going to

         23  call the East Brooklyn EDZ forward.  No, wait, I

         24  stand corrected.  We need to hear from Andrew

         25  Schwartz, who is from DBS, whose title is the Deputy
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          2  Commissioner.  I stand corrected.  I'm just moving

          3  too fast for my own good this morning.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ:  Thank

          5  you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon to members of the

          6  Economic Development Committee.  I'm Andrew

          7  Schwartz, Deputy Commissioner of the Department of

          8  Small Business Services. I'm here today with Uni Cho

          9  (phonetic) who is the Director of our Empire Zone

         10  Program.  I'm here to speak in favor of passage of

         11  Intros. 431 and 597, which authorize the expansion

         12  of East Brooklyn and East Harlem Empire Zones.

         13                 The zones have proven to be a

         14  successful tool for economic development in

         15  economically distressed areas of the city.  They're

         16  important for maintaining existing businesses,

         17  attracting new business and offering a variety of

         18  tax credits and incentives.

         19                 The East Brooklyn Zone was created in

         20  1987 and has stayed with the same amount of acreage

         21  designated since that time, although the community

         22  has experienced economic development related to the

         23  zone.  The Gateway Mall, a new shopping center, has

         24  brought hundreds of jobs to the area.  In addition,

         25  the creation of a 50,000 square foot biotech center
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          2  at SUNY- Downstate is underway and its inclusion in

          3  the zone will bring many long term benefits. So we

          4  anticipate that the proposed expansion of the East

          5  Brooklyn zone would retain 600 local jobs that might

          6  be lost, create over 750 new jobs and lead to

          7  beautification projects and generate $12 million in

          8  private investment.  It would expand the zone by

          9  approximately 242 acres.

         10                 Turning to Intro. 597, the East

         11  Harlem Empire Zone, also created in 1987, and its

         12  acreage has been limited to 105 since that time.

         13  There are significant opportunities for development

         14  in areas of the community.  Designating these

         15  additional proposed 717 acres will bring long term

         16  benefits by diversifying the business base and

         17  employment opportunities.  We anticipate the

         18  retention of 600 jobs, and the creation of more than

         19  6,000 and a significant private investment.  The

         20  expansion includes major development projects such

         21  as the transformation of La Marqueta consisting of

         22  three city owned parcels by the Metro North viaduct

         23  into a Latin themed food market, the further

         24  development of East Harlem's Fifth Avenue as "Museum

         25  Mile" to attract tourism and arts related jobs, and
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          2  the creation of a sports recreation complex on

          3  Randall's and Ward's Island.

          4                 As the city's administrator of the

          5  program, the Department of Small Business Services

          6  fully supports the passage of these two

          7  introductions and urges the committee to vote in

          8  favor of both.  I would be happy to take any

          9  questions the Committee may have.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Good to see

         11  both of you again.

         12                 Are there any speakers before we call

         13  up the people from the East Brooklyn EDC?  Are there

         14  any speakers on this particular issue?  For these

         15  people, let me do it that way.

         16                 If that's the case, thank you very

         17  much.  Would you be kind enough to call --

         18                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ:  Thank

         19  you.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  -- The speakers

         21  from the East Brooklyn EDC.

         22                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE:  It's Fernando

         23  Martinez, William Wilkins, Eva Cramer.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Okay.  In the

         25  order that you were called or whatever order is
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          2  appropriate, feel free to start the testimony.

          3                 Thank you very much for being

          4  here again.

          5                 MR. WILKINS:  Good afternoon.  My

          6  name is William Wilkins.  I'm the East Brooklyn

          7  Empire Zone Coordinator working for the Local

          8  Development Corporation of East New York.

          9                 The Local Development Corporation of

         10  East New York was formed 24 years ago and our

         11  mission is to provide economic development services

         12  to the East Brooklyn community and city at large.

         13                 The LDCENY program areas are

         14  entrepreneurial training, commercial revitalization

         15  and industrial development.  The LDCENY helped to

         16  form the first industrial park and the first

         17  industrial BID in New York City and was the first of

         18  58 designated Empire Zones and one of three of the

         19  first 22 entrepreneurial assistance centers in New

         20  York State.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Mr. Wilkins, at

         22  the risk of being most an ogre, would you just

         23  summarize and give the highlights.

         24                 MR. WILKINS:  Okay.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Forgive me for
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          2  rushing you in this manner.

          3                 MR. WILKINS:  Not a problem.

          4                 Since inception in 1987, we remained

          5  at 1.28 square miles.  The statute allows for us to

          6  be at two square miles which indicates we are

          7  undersized in relationship to the other 72 zones

          8  throughout the state.

          9                 Also of significant importance, since

         10  inception cumulative private investment has been

         11  over $191 million.

         12                 Presently there are 115 certified

         13  businesses in the East Brooklyn Empire Zone and that

         14  relates to 5,365 jobs.  Our analysis -- we did an

         15  analysis of our surrounding community and area and

         16  it made sense for the inclusion of the four parcels

         17  that are being submitted today, of which is the

         18  Gateway Retail Center, the SUNY-Downstate Biotech

         19  Park, also the Brooklyn Terminal Market and also a

         20  courier area which would become contiguous with

         21  existing zone property. We felt this analysis was

         22  done pragmatically, prudently and should really

         23  increase the zone as far as the number of certified

         24  businesses. We anticipate another 25 to 35% increase

         25  and also about, maybe about 1,700 jobs.
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          2                 So this is significant, as far as an

          3  economic development tool, in a particular area of

          4  the city that's underserved as far as relationship

          5  to our unemployment rate and the poverty rate.  So

          6  we look to this to be a significant economic

          7  stimulus for East Brooklyn.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

          9  much, sir.  I believe that your testimony was for

         10  these good people and these people are here to give

         11  any background or answer any questions.

         12                 MR. WILKINS:  Correct.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Are there any

         14  questions from my Committee on this issue?

         15                 We have, as you know well, we have

         16  looked at this in days gone by.  This is not your

         17  first time here.  We have explored this and the

         18  Committee staff has done due diligence on this and

         19  we feel very comfortable.

         20                 I'm personally encouraging my

         21  colleagues to vote yes for this.  If there are no

         22  questions, I think that we'll try to vote.  Why

         23  don't we vote it together after we hear the other

         24  group.

         25                 If there are no questions, then thank
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          2  you very much, and we're going to hear testimony

          3  from your colleagues in East Harlem.

          4                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE:  David Cutie,

          5  Sandra DeLeon, Aimee Boden.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  My friends, we

          7   -- I'm sorry.

          8                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE:  I have only

          9  three names.  I think the fourth person should state

         10  their name for the record.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  When you speak

         12  into the mike, if you identify yourself and everyone

         13  on your team, I'd appreciate it.  We've also had the

         14  pleasure of having the opportunity to study your

         15  proposal before and we are looking forward for the

         16  abbreviated version of this proposal because we also

         17  have Council Member Perkins who wants to weigh in

         18  and speak on this particular issue, as he should.

         19  So, would you be kind enough to speak?  When that

         20  light is off, it's on.

         21                 MS. DeLEON:  Good afternoon.  My name

         22  is Sandra DeLeon.  I'm the Director of the Business

         23  Development Center of the East Harlem Business

         24  Capital Corporation and also Coordinator of East

         25  Harlem's Empire Zone.
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          2                 To my right is Elizabeth Colon, who's

          3  the Executive Director of the East Harlem Business

          4  Capital Corporation.  To my left is Aimee Boden who

          5  is the Director of the Randall's Island Sports

          6  Foundation, and to her left is David Cutie who is

          7  the Treasurer of the Community Board 11, here

          8  speaking on behalf of the Board.

          9                 I'm pleased to provide testimony on

         10  behalf of East Harlem's Empire Zone expansion and

         11  wish to thank you for allowing me the opportunity to

         12  do so.

         13                 I will be brief in the interest of

         14  time.

         15                 Current boundaries exclude the

         16  majority of East Harlem's commercial retail areas

         17  and the bulk of East Harlem's major employers; the

         18  wholesale, retail and service industries, i.e. The

         19  health, social services and educational

         20  institutions, which represent 75% of East Harlem's

         21  employers and account for approximately 91% of the

         22  jobs in this area.

         23                 At this time the proposed expansion

         24  plan would increase East Harlem's Empire Zone to a

         25  total of 822 total acres.  It would now include
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          2  commercial areas and proposed development projects

          3  previously outside the zone. You have mentioned La

          4  Marqueta as one of the projects.  Also the cultural

          5  revitalization of East Harlem has been mentioned.

          6  Randall's Island Sports Foundation, Ms. Boden will

          7  be talking on behalf of that.

          8                 In concluding, the current East

          9  Harlem Empire Zone limits the program to a small

         10  portion of the business community in East Harlem,

         11  while the majority of the ongoing and continued

         12  economic development in the area is targeted to

         13  areas that are presently outside of the zone.  The

         14  purpose of the current Empire Zone expansion is to

         15  capitalize on the imminent commercial development

         16  that is presently occurring outside the zone since,

         17  despite marketing of this program at the state level

         18  and locally by the East Harlem Business Capital

         19  Corporation, many of the inquiries regarding

         20  certification emanate from commercial enterprises

         21  situated in or in the process of relocating outside

         22  of the current zone.

         23                 Also, the potential for combining

         24  both Empire and Empowerment Zone benefits, which is

         25  a wider area than the Empire Zone and benefits most
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          2  of East Harlem is an attractive incentive for

          3  developers and investors.  In addition, both offer

          4  benefits and incentives in a nonprofit sector.

          5                 Finally, the expansion of the East

          6  Harlem Empire Zone would boost the area's economy,

          7  create jobs and enhance opportunities for minority

          8  entrepreneurs.  Thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

         10  much. I've been very remiss and I'm going to name

         11  the people who are here today. I've been remiss.

         12                 Miss Sara Gonzalez, Council Member

         13  Sara Gonzalez, from Brooklyn.  Council Member Martin

         14  Dilan from Brooklyn.  When it's not working, it's

         15  not working.  Council Member Dilan, Council Member

         16  Gerson.  My, my, my.  Council -- why am I blinking?

         17  Well, if there was ever a question whether I was

         18  perfect, that question has been answered.

         19                 Council Member Reyna, Council Member

         20  Clarke, Council Member Recchia and, of course,

         21  Council Member Perkins.  I believe I am Council

         22  Member Sanders.

         23                 Council Member Phil Reed also wanted

         24  to speak on this issue, and he said that he approved

         25  and wanted this to go across.
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          2                 I believe that Council Member

          3  Perkins, the Deputy Majority Leader, wishes to

          4  speak.  Sir.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS:  Thank you

          6  very much, Chairman Sanders.  I appreciate this

          7  opportunity to express my strong support for this

          8  Introductory 597, which essentially moves the

          9  acreage of the East Harlem Empowerment Zone from 105

         10  to 717 acres which clearly is a substantial increase

         11  in acreage that will effectively cover all of our

         12  Local Community Board 11, which essentially covers

         13  all of El Dario, East Harlem, and obviously has some

         14  of my district involved.  It substantially increased

         15  the amount of entrepreneurial activity in the

         16  neighborhood, the kind of benefits that these

         17  companies will receive, it will attract folks into

         18  the neighborhood.  It will create some employment

         19  opportunities, so on and so forth.

         20                 What's also wonderful about it is

         21  that it's sort of a home grown type of project in

         22  that the folks who have been involved in helping to

         23  design it and helping to administer it are folks who

         24  have roots in the neighborhood and who have

         25  therefore a very good feel about what is going on
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          2  and how things can be done and a good rapport with

          3  the entrepreneurs in the neighborhood.

          4                 So, with that in mind, I just wanted

          5  to again thank you for allowing me to express my

          6  support.  I wish I could stay.  I'm Chairing a

          7  meeting next door and so I wanted to stop by.

          8  Felicidas Atoro (phonetic).

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well put, sir.

         10                 Are there any other speakers from the

         11  Committee who wish to speak on this part of the

         12  issue?

         13                 I would be remiss if I did not say

         14  that many moons ago Council Member Barron said that

         15  he was in support of East Brooklyn. I believe that

         16  that still is true, sir?

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA: We'll support

         18  it if he doesn't speak. That's difficult for him.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well, I just

         20  wanted that to go into the record.  Let the record

         21  also show that Council Member Barron from Brooklyn

         22  is sitting with us.

         23                 With that in mind, remember, these

         24  are the votes for East Brooklyn and East Harlem, 431

         25  and 597.
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          2                 Sir, would you be kind enough to call

          3  this?

          4                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Sanders.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Aye on both.

          6                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Reyna.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Aye on all.

          8                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Clarke.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Mr. Chair, may

         10  I be excused a moment to explain my vote?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Absolutely.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  I want to

         13  just say thank you to SUNY-Downstate and to the East

         14  New York Local Development Corporation for their

         15  understanding of economic development for their

         16  reaching out particularly to my office.  As some of

         17  you may recall, I had a number of questions and

         18  concerns with respect to the expansion of this zone

         19  because it is certainly not something that we've

         20  seen typically.  But recognizing what this will mean

         21  for particularly the SUNY- Downstate area, which is

         22  within my district and what it will mean overall in

         23  terms of economic development in the Borough of

         24  Brooklyn, a real stimulus, a real push.  I'm

         25  wholeheartedly behind this and I wish them all
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          2  continued success.

          3                 Having said that, I vote aye to both.

          4                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Dilan.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Aye on all.

          6                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Gerson.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  Yes on all.

          8                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Recchia.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Mr.

         10  Chairman, can I explain my vote?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Absolutely.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  My colleague

         13  and to my left, Mr. Barron, over here, he would like

         14  to say a few words.  Explain it, Charles.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER BARRON:  Thank you

         16  very much for the gentleman from Coney Island to

         17  yield some of his time to me.  I really appreciate

         18  his respect for the Borough of Brooklyn.

         19                 I just want to say I want to strongly

         20  support the East New York Local Development

         21  Corporation.  They do great work in our area.

         22                 But, Mr. Chairman, on the real side,

         23  not that that wasn't real, I'm really hoping and I

         24  think we had this discussion before, that we could

         25  include in addition to job development, that the
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          2  corporations are required in engage in some of the

          3  developments in our area when they do get the breaks

          4  to be a part of the Empire Zone or a congressional

          5  level the Empowerment Zone, that we should also

          6  include in as a recommendation that there be profit

          7  sharing from the corporations and not just job

          8  development.  Because then that's a state issue.

          9  What they do is they come in and they have -- we

         10  expand these areas and corporations come and they

         11  get a break and they create jobs and sometimes

         12  they're entry level jobs and sometimes they're jobs

         13  that don't have living wages to them and they get

         14  big tax breaks, whether it's with the Empire Zone or

         15  BID or whatever the prospect may be.  But we need to

         16  start talking about profit sharing, giving one or

         17  two percent of their annual profit to a local

         18  development corporation or to a community

         19  development project so that our neighborhoods are

         20  not exploited by these ideas and actually are built

         21  and we can begin to build a community economy.  So

         22  just as a recommendation to some of the expansion of

         23  Empire Zones and BID and even on a congressional

         24  level, Empowerment Zone concepts, that profit

         25  sharing come along with it and not just jobs
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          2  development.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  After the vote

          4  I'll respond.

          5                 MR. RECCHIA:  Based on Mr. Barron's

          6  profit sharing request, which they're all saying

          7  yeah, they like that idea, I vote aye on all.

          8                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Gonzalez.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ:  Aye on all.

         10                 COUNCIL CLERK:  By a vote of seven in

         11  the affirmation, zero in the negative, no

         12  abstentions, both intros are adopted.

         13                 Council Members, please sign the

         14  committee reports.  Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Congratulations

         16  to both groups.

         17                 Council Member Barron, your

         18  methodology, of course, was unorthodox but very

         19  welcome.  I think that in terms of the profit

         20  sharing issue -- I'm sorry, did we get to Gerson?

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  No, no, it's

         22  just when I heard the reference of unorthodox to

         23  Council Member Charles Barron, I couldn't help but

         24  feel some concern.  But I'll defer all further

         25  comments for the moment, especially since Council
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          2  Member Barron is going to be in my district tonight,

          3  apparently, so we'll look forward to that.  Thank

          4  you very much.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Why don't you,

          6  Council Member Barron, put it in some type of

          7  proposal to bring before the committee so we can

          8  have discussion and do due diligence to ensure that

          9  all laws, we manage to stay correct with all laws.

         10  I'm sure that there's not a person on the committee

         11  that would not be in favor of all communities doing

         12  well when this happens.  We just have to make sure

         13  that it is doable.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER BARRON:  Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  You're more

         16  than welcome, sir.

         17                 I also apologize to those good people

         18  for rushing them because I believe that the

         19  committee will now come to an understanding of why

         20  I've been using a certain amount of haste.  There

         21  are new proposals that have come before us, and you

         22  have not had the pleasure of hearing these before

         23  and you have not had the method that it has come

         24  before us has been unique to the committee.  So,

         25  with that in mind, we are going to start looking at
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          2  that.

          3                 Is a person from the Department of

          4  Finance here?  Sir, would you be kind enough to come

          5  to the mike and identify yourself and say how we all

          6  got here this afternoon.  And of course you have to

          7  share responsibility why I have not been on my best

          8  this afternoon.

          9                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER: Hi.

         10  Good afternoon, Chairman Sanders and members of the

         11  committee. My name is Sam Miller.  I'm Assistant

         12  Commissioner of the New York City Department of

         13  Finance.  Thank you for allowing me to provide a

         14  statement on the record on behalf of Financial

         15  Commissioner Martha E. Stark.

         16                 Pursuant to applications for Zone

         17  Equivalent Area shift resolutions, Finance searched

         18  our Fairtax database, our Professional Audit Support

         19  System database, or PASS as it's called, and our

         20  case files to research the tax debt owed to the city

         21  by Ernst & Young, LLP, which has an employer

         22  identification number of 34- 6565596.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  If I could hold

         24  you for a second?

         25                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:  Sure.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  My friends on

          3  the committee, can I encourage you that this is an

          4  issue that you really want to focus on because the

          5  implications, it has many.  So with that in mind, I

          6  would encourage you to focus and hear what this

          7  gentleman is saying.  It may save you from grief

          8  later.

          9                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:

         10  Thanks.  So we searched through our records, as I

         11  said, on this particular entity and found that the

         12  company had several tax liabilities amounting to

         13  $37,906.75, resulting from underpayment of taxes.

         14  When Ernst & Young, LLP, was notified of these

         15  liabilities on December 10, 2003, yesterday, the

         16  company paid them in full and now owes zero taxes to

         17  the City of New York.

         18                 Finance performed the same search of

         19  our Fairtax database, our PASS database and our case

         20  files to see if Ernst & Young Corp. Financial, which

         21  has an EIN number of 74- 2977677, had any tax

         22  liability and we found no tax liability.

         23                 Finance performed the same search of

         24  our Fairtax database, our PASS database and case

         25  files to see if Lehman Brothers, Inc., with an
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          2  identification number of

          3  13- 2518466, and there'll be a quiz on this later,

          4  had any city tax liability and we found no tax

          5  liability.

          6                 And finally, Finance performed the

          7  same search of our Fairtax, our PASS and our case

          8  files to see if Lehman Brothers Holdings, Inc., with

          9  an EIN of 13- 3216325, had any city tax liability

         10  and we found none.  Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Let me explain

         12  a significance to every member of the committee.

         13  Usually our staff, aided by the Speaker's office,

         14  does the due diligence, the necessary research on

         15  the firms that come before us.  There is a deadline

         16  that is afoot and the city's Finance Department has

         17  been kind enough to do much of this due diligence on

         18  these firms.

         19                 Now we will hear from one of the

         20  firms and find out what they want to do and why the

         21  city has been kind enough to respond.  Sir, if I can

         22  excuse you but be prepared to answer any questions

         23  that may come up.  Thank you very much.

         24                 Miss Reid, would you be kind enough

         25  to call the next panel. There is a representative
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          2  from the Mayor's office here, I believe?  And Ernst

          3   -- would the people I was speaking of, Ernst &

          4  Young, Lehman Brothers, would you be kind enough to

          5  come before us?  And as you speak, if you could

          6  speak into the microphone and identify yourselves.

          7                 I believe that there is a person who

          8  is kind enough to put everything in context, and I

          9  suspect you are the designated person.  If you would

         10  be kind enough to put all of this in context for

         11  this Committee or whoever is appropriate as you

         12  identify yourself.

         13                 MR. PRESS:  Certainly.  My name is

         14  Michael Press.  I'm a partner with the firm of Ernst

         15  & Young.  What you have before you today is the

         16  committee's action on the shift resolutions

         17  involving my firm and also involving Lehman

         18  brothers.  With me, on my left, is Bob Bishop.  Bob,

         19  you should introduce yourself, representing Lehman

         20  Brothers.

         21                 MR. BISHOP:  Hi.  My name is Robert

         22  Bishop. I'm an attorney.  I represent Lehman

         23  Brothers as a member of the Securities Industry

         24  Association, New York District.  On behalf of that

         25  members of the Securities Industry Association we've
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          2  been following up and working together with Ernst &

          3  Young to get the paperwork through.  Before -- I

          4  realize this is an introduction, but I want to thank

          5  the Council for their very quick response to this.

          6  I realize that these applications were filed later

          7  than they would have been under optimum

          8  circumstances.  And, Mr. Chairman, your staff and

          9  the Council staff generally have been really, really

         10  cooperative and we appreciate that very much.

         11                 MR. PRESS:  And to my right, Mr.

         12  Chairman, is Rebecca Truelove, who is a senior

         13  manager with Ernst & Young and has helped us with

         14  these applications and with the shift resolution

         15  issue generally.

         16                 If I could just describe quickly, the

         17  shift resolution is, relates to a tax credit that

         18  the State of New York offers to companies that are

         19  moving jobs into zone equivalent areas that the

         20  state has designated.  We have moved, from Ernst &

         21  Young's perspective, we've now nearly fully occupied

         22  a building on Seventh Avenue and 42nd Street, which

         23  is -- it's incredible for me as a native son of New

         24  York City to say that.  We have just completed and

         25  have occupied since April of 2002 a building of over
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          2  1 million square feet at that location, which is our

          3  world wide headquarters today.

          4                 Ernst & Young is an organization with

          5  over 108,000 employees worldwide and about 3,500 of

          6  those are busy right now in our world headquarters

          7  on 42nd Street and Times Square.  So I think it's

          8  been a tremendous boost for the City of New York

          9  generally, but most particularly, that 42nd Street

         10  area that have those jobs in place as they are

         11  today.

         12                 The zone equivalent area and the zone

         13   -- wage credit that we're seeking here today was

         14  intended by the State of New York to induce

         15  companies to make that kind of a move.  We're

         16  pulling employees into Times Square from seven other

         17  locations around the city, so it's a very important

         18  restructuring for our firm.

         19                 The wage credit is one that is

         20  conferred by the State of New York, once again, for

         21  the number of employees that are there in the zone

         22  equivalent area working.  Ernst & Young had

         23  something around 3,500 such employees during this

         24  calendar year and that will entitle us to a credit

         25  at the state level for 2003 calendar year period.
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          2  The committee's action will move this into the full

          3  Council and the Council in fact will need to act

          4  before December 31st of this year in order for our

          5  firm to enjoy that benefit and enable us to defray

          6  some of the costs of operating out of that location.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Approximately

          8  how much per firm are we speaking about?  Are we

          9  speaking about $1 or --

         10                 MR. PRESS:  The statute is pretty

         11  clear.  We haven't gone through the calculations for

         12  the credit.  That won't happen until at least nine

         13  months from now, but the statute is clear, we'd be

         14  entitle to $1,500 per full-time employee, per

         15  eligible employee per year.  And if we've got 3,500

         16  employees in that location, rather around 3,000, I

         17  don't think partners qualify for this, you can do

         18  the math. It's a big number.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  I've been

         20  informed that we're speaking around between four and

         21  a half to 6 million or some variation just for your

         22  firm.  And for your firm, sir?

         23                 MR. BISHOP:  As you know, Lehman

         24  Brothers and Lehman Brothers Holding, Incorporated,

         25  due to the attacks on September 11th, lost their
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          2  corporate headquarters at Three World Financial

          3  Center and moved to 745 Seventh Avenue. Obviously,

          4  the reason for our move was that we no longer had a

          5  building.  The expenses were enormous and we were

          6  fortunate enough to be able to keep all those

          7  employees in New York City.  Lehman has roughly

          8  6,500 employees in the City of New York and it's

          9  somewhere between, on the low side, a thousand and

         10  on the high side 2,500 we believe will qualify for

         11  this credit.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  So as the

         13  Committee hears, we're speaking about a sizeable

         14  credit coming there. I will speak for the committee

         15  and just go on the record and say why so late, my

         16  friends, why are we submitting this application so

         17  late into a process?

         18                 MR. BISHOP:  On behalf of Lehman

         19  Brothers I'd like to say a couple of things.  A lot

         20  has happen ed since September of 2001 and a lot of

         21  laws were changed, and this is one law that the

         22  fellows in the Tax Department really were not aware

         23  of until fairly late in the process. Frankly, there

         24  have been enormous expenses that were incurred with

         25  this move, and this is a relatively small step to
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          2  the numbers involved and we're very appreciative.

          3  We found out about it and I've got to say, the

          4  Council was just very, very responsive to us when we

          5  reached out and realized where we were on the

          6  calendar.

          7                 MR. PRESS:  For Ernst & Young's part,

          8  I would also like to thank the Council for their

          9  diligence in this process and their swiftness in

         10  getting to it and apologize for our tardiness in

         11  bringing it before you.  For us it was part of

         12  building and occupying a new building.  There's a

         13  lot of issues around that, and some things do have a

         14  tendency to fall through the cracks.  We're lucky

         15  that we were able to identify this thing around

         16  Thanksgiving as being one that had the potential of

         17  falling through the cracks.  So we kind of did a

         18  full court press to try and bring it before you in a

         19  timely way.  Once again, I would love to have -- you

         20  know, roll back the clock six months and be able to

         21  be here in the summer when you all could at your

         22  leisure really review this in as much depth as you

         23  would care to.

         24                 Our head count has varied over time,

         25  especially the last two years.  We spun off our
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          2  information technology consulting arm to Kapp Gemini

          3  (phonetic), Ernst & Young, in late 2000 and

          4  monitoring our head count since that time has been a

          5  very difficult task.  Finally, at the end of the day

          6  we concluded that indeed with the resurgence in our

          7  business and having our head count up to 3,500, we

          8  felt that we needed to be sure that we weren't

          9  missing things like this credit because the billion

         10  dollars we've spent and are spending on our 42nd

         11  Street location needs to be offset as much as

         12  possible with credits like this.  So, with that as

         13  an excuse, if you will, certainly we're here today

         14  and hopefully it's done in a timely way.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Let it be known

         16  that New York City is a city that does business, so

         17  we are not -- it doesn't strike us that there are

         18  many rules and regulations that may slip by all of

         19  us.  We're very glad that you at least were able to

         20  apply.  Are there any questions?

         21                 Yes, Council Member Reyna.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I just wanted

         23  to clarify so that -- because we've been going back

         24  and forth here whispering to each other.  You had --

         25  I'm sorry, I'm saying you, your name again?
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          2                 MR. PRESS:   Michael Press.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  May I call you

          4  Michael?  I'm Diana.

          5                 MR. PRESS:  Mike's fine.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Mr. Press.

          7  Mike, I just wanted to find out, you have -- I know

          8  you have 108,000 employees worldwide, but there is

          9  3,500 occupying the new building at 42nd Street.

         10                 MR. PRESS:  Right.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  And of the

         12  3,500 employees there will be a certain quantitative

         13  number that will help you qualify --

         14                 MR. PRESS:  Yes.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  -- For the tax

         16  credit.

         17                 MR. PRESS:  About 70% of those 3,500

         18  will qualify -- help us qualify for the tax credit.

         19  I think they have to be actively employed six months

         20  in that location during the course of that calendar

         21  year, and so we're using 70% as the approximate

         22  number.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Because that's

         24  the percentage that have been there for six months

         25  plus.
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          2                 MR. PRESS:  Right.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  And have --

          4                 MR. PRESS:  We moved into the

          5  building starting April 2002, but we weren't fully

          6  occupying.  We were kind of ramping it up.  Even now

          7  we're not as stuffed as we're going to be in the

          8  next six months.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I just wanted

         10  to find out, along with the information that you've

         11  just given us, just to point out the future, do you

         12  foresee any expansion at your worldwide

         13  headquarters.  When I hear worldwide headquarters,

         14  my bells ring because that's job opportunities for

         15  enhancement in the City of New York.  I know that

         16  we're always trying to figure out how to preserve

         17  the job market here, but at the same time we have to

         18  stimulate it to create further.  Is that in the

         19  making?  Do you see --

         20                 MR. PRESS:  When the decision was

         21  made several years ago by our former Chairman Phil

         22  Laskoway to relocate our world headquarters there

         23  was a simultaneous decision to consolidate our

         24  operations into the 42nd Street location from around

         25  the region.  We're not one of those firms that has
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          2  expanded much in New Jersey, for instance, or in

          3  Connecticut, for instance, or in Westchester.  We

          4  actually closed our Westchester -- our White Plains

          5  office a few years ago, and our Hackensack office as

          6  well, that we operate in New Jersey.  So the

          7  decision to have a world headquarters was made to

          8  really focus attention on where we do business,

          9  which is New York City.  The plan for incremental

         10  growth is evidenced by the fact we've actually

         11  gotten more space at 5 Times Square than we

         12  currently need. We planned to be ramping up head

         13  count in that location over the course of this year,

         14  this past year, and next year and for several years

         15  thereafter.  I don't know exactly when we're going

         16  to hit saturation point but, absolutely, we knew

         17  that our needs at headquarters were going to

         18  continue to grow and we made provision for that.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  So as far as

         20  your savings are concerned, it's safe to say and

         21  fair to say that along with your savings that will

         22  open the doors to job opportunities, of positions

         23  that will be new to the company at your worldwide

         24  headquarters?

         25                 MR. PRESS:  In fact, the zone credit
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          2  will be available to us by statute in 2004 as well

          3  and our head count is slated to grow somewhat, and I

          4  don't have figures for you right now on that, in

          5  2004.  So there is a matching of the credit and the

          6  head count growth.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Wonderful.

          8  And not to leave you out, Mr. Roberts, I just wanted

          9  to make sure that I got your numbers correct.  6,500

         10  employees --

         11                 MR. BISHOP:  In the City and State of

         12  New York -- in the City of New York, basically

         13  6,500.  I don't know the total number of employees

         14  of Lehman offhand.  The vast majority of the

         15  employees are within the city.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  And you had

         17  mentioned a thousand will be perhaps qualifying --

         18                 MR. BISHOP:  On the low side a

         19  thousand and on the high side 2,500.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Okay.  And

         21  same question, these savings will mean -- I'm sorry,

         22  hold on. These questions will probably mean a

         23  savings of X number but with the potential growth of

         24  job expansion.

         25                 MR. BISHOP:  Absolutely.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I mean I don't

          3  want to seem like I'm trying to push you to a

          4  corner, but absolutely, yes, that's a given fact or

          5  absolutely we will try to see?

          6                 MR. BISHOP:  First of all, Lehman

          7  Brothers is committed to New York City.  They have

          8  some back offices in other locations on the wrong

          9  side of the river, if you will, but they're

         10  committed to New York City.  When they were -- when

         11  their building was destroyed there was a hotel in

         12  their portfolio that they sort of vacated and put

         13  all their office space here in Manhattan.  They've

         14  relocated to 745 Seventh as a major commitment

         15  despite -- we all know that FEMA is telling Wall

         16  Street to move their back offices more than 350

         17  miles away.  Under that type of pressure Lehman has

         18  been one of the standouts.  They've never been one

         19  of the companies that's said, "Gees, maybe I'm going

         20  to South Carolina." They have a management that is

         21  committed to New York.

         22                 Now, as almost collateral to what

         23  you're saying, the economy overall, particularly on

         24  Wall Street is beginning to shift favorably and

         25  employment opportunity is beginning to increase in
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          2  the Wall Street related businesses now.  Whether I

          3  could actually say that this particular program is

          4  the cause of that, I mean certainly I cannot say

          5  that, but this particular program certainly made it

          6  very attractive for Lehman when it looked at the

          7  balance sheets. It helped pay for this move and this

          8  continued commitment to the city.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Excellent.  I

         10  just have a point of information or point of

         11  reference.  We have local community based

         12  organizations that have gone from not just the

         13  housing market or creating housing or multi- service

         14  social services, but they've also now established

         15  the job market not for profits where you have a

         16  local office who prepares your local resident,

         17  perhaps it's a college graduate or just a trade

         18  skill individual looking for a job. Do you by any

         19  chance, any of your companies, work with such local

         20  agencies or know of them through the Brooklyn

         21  Chamber of Commerce or other commerces around the

         22  City of New York?

         23                 MR. PRESS:  I apologize.  I may have

         24  to get back to you individually about that on behalf

         25  of Ernst & Young.  That really isn't my field within

                                                            37

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  the company.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Interesting.

          4                 MR. PRESS:  But I'd be surprised if

          5  we didn't because we have made a commitment to New

          6  York City and we, for instance, work extensively

          7  with Deputy Mayor Doctoroff's office in a variety of

          8  ways.  For instance, I know that we were working

          9  with him on the committee to bring the 2012 Olympics

         10  to the city and other economic zone issues like

         11  that.  So I would have to check with the folks that

         12  work on those things to determine the exact answer

         13  to your question.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I only ask

         15  because when you're not on the map, as far as making

         16  sure that all of those opportunities are not lumped

         17  coming out of one area, that it's spread throughout

         18  the other boroughs, it's significant enough when we,

         19  my office in particular, receives all these resumes

         20  on a constant basis.  I don't have where to send

         21  them.

         22                 MR. PRESS:  Before I let Rebecca help

         23  me answer that question, I just will note that our

         24  location at Five Times Square has every, virtually

         25  every subway line feed right under the building and,
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          2  to your point, it is a great and easy commute from

          3  virtually anywhere in the city.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I agree.

          5                 MS. TRUELOVE:  Just so you know, we

          6  have a very long term relationship with Adley

          7  Stevenson High School in the Bronx through their

          8  mentoring program there and recently they came out

          9  with a statistic that of the students that we mentor

         10  as a firm, and we have one- on- one mentoring

         11  program, 90% of those students have graduated.

         12  We've received awards for that.  That's a very

         13  longstanding program of the firm that we sponsor,

         14  both financially and with people's time.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  You're going

         16  to be sorry you said that because my next question

         17  would be, are you looking to expand a program like

         18  that to another borough?

         19                 MS. TRUELOVE:  I know that that's

         20  something that they've looked at, many community

         21  involvement activities, and we are constantly

         22  evaluating those programs. If there's one you'd be

         23  interested in proposing that we be involved in, we

         24  have a whole committee that evaluates that.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Thank you.
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          2                 MR. PRESS:  Councilman, I'll leave

          3  you my card --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I appreciate

          5  that.

          6                 MR. PRESS:  -- And you can get me the

          7  information that you need and I'll give you back the

          8  answers when we can get them.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I appreciate

         10  that. Thank you.  Thank you for your indulgence.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you.

         12  Council Member Dilan.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Thank you, Mr.

         14  Chairman.  I just wanted to just get again for my

         15  information because I didn't hear it the first time

         16  around. Mr. Roberts, how much would this benefit

         17  Lehman Brothers?

         18                 MR. BISHOP:  It's Robert Bishop.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Bishop, excuse

         20  me.

         21                 MR. BISHOP:  That's okay.  On the low

         22  side, if there's a thousand employees, a thousand

         23  times 1,500.  On the high side 2,500 times $1,500 as

         24  a corporate tax credit against New York State

         25  corporate taxes.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Okay.  And --

          3                 MR. BISHOP:  So we're talking --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  And you said

          5  you have well -- what was the address?

          6                 MR. BISHOP:  745 Seventh Avenue is

          7  the place that we've relocated Lehman Brothers to.

          8  It had been in Three World Financial Center.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  745 Seventh

         10  Avenue?

         11                 MR. BISHOP:  That's correct.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  That's Seventh

         13  Avenue and?

         14                 MR. BISHOP:  Excuse me?

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Seventh Avenue

         16  and what cross street?  There's a reason why I'm

         17  asking.

         18                 MR. BISHOP:  I'm just trying to -- is

         19  it 49th Street, 50th?

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Okay.  There's

         21  a -- ma'am, from -- what was your name again?

         22                 MR. PRESS:  That's Rebecca Truelove.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Are you from

         24  the administration, from the Mayor's office?

         25                 MR. PRESS:  No, no, no, she's --
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          2                 MS. TRUELOVE:  I'm with Ernst &

          3  Young.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Ernst & Young?

          5    Is the representation from the Mayor's office here

          6  for questioning? Maybe could -- is it possible?

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Mr. Miller,

          8  would you be kind enough to come to and pull up a

          9  chair, sir, or there's a chair open.  You can answer

         10  the question after you identify yourself for the

         11  record.

         12                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:  I'm

         13  Sam Miller.  I'm Assistant Commissioner of the

         14  Department of Finance.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Thank you.

         16  Mr. Miller, what in your opinion is the

         17  qualification for companies in a zone equivalent

         18  area?

         19                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:  I

         20  apologize, but I'm not -- it's a state program that,

         21  you know, frankly I'm not all that familiar with.

         22  My role here was to describe to the committee the

         23  tax status of these entities, so...

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  It's

         25  unfortunate because they sent you here today
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          2  somewhat unprepared.

          3                 My definition of a zone equivalent

          4  area is an area that has poverty or unemployment

          5  demographics equal to that of Empire Zones.  We just

          6  voted on an Empire zone project in East New York and

          7  I can tell you that the unemployment rate in East

          8  New York is 18%.  By any chance would you know the

          9  unemployment rate of the area surrounding 745

         10  Seventh Avenue or Times Square?

         11                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:  I

         12  don't, but I can certainly ask people to get that

         13  information to you.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Would you say

         15  in your best guess, would it be around 18%

         16  unemployment for those areas?

         17                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:  I'm

         18  sorry, Councilman, I have --

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Your best

         20  guess.

         21                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER MILLER:  I'm

         22  not at liberty to guess because I would have no --

         23  my guess would not be any better than anybody

         24  else's.  I have no idea.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  The
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          2  Administration should be prepared to send people

          3  before this committee if they want us to vote on tax

          4  credits that are a little bit more prepared to

          5  answer the questions that we want answered,

          6  especially if the applications seem to me on paper

          7  to be somewhat misrepresented.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Just a point of

          9  information, sir?

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Yes, sir.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  While you are

         12  right with your questions, the particular gentleman,

         13  of course, cannot, which is not your point either,

         14  you're agreeing that he is, I'm sure, qualified in

         15  his area but you want --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  But he's not

         17  prepared to --

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  -- A different

         19  area.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  He's not

         21  prepared to answer the questions that I asked him.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  This is true.

         23  He is not the one who can answer those questions.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  And I totally

         25  believe him and I don't blame him.  I'm not done
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          2  with my questioning, Mr. Chair.  But the

          3  administration did send him forward to get our

          4  support for this proposal at the very late hour,

          5  last minute, and allowed us very little preparation

          6  for this, misrepresenting this program altogether.

          7                 While I support the fine work that

          8  Ernst & Young and Lehman Brothers do for the City of

          9  New York and the amount of people they employ within

         10  this city, I'm a little bit upset at the entire

         11  process here and I'm going to state that for the

         12  record, Mr. Chair.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Your point is

         14  well taken, sir.  I believe that Miss -- who is the

         15  next one?

         16                 Miss Gonzalez, I stand corrected,

         17  Council Member Gonzalez.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Okay. I just

         19  want to kind of thank Councilwoman Diana Reyna.

         20  She's not here for all her questions because a lot

         21  of them were questions that I would have probably

         22  asked.  But I also want to say that on her last

         23  question in respect to the local community-based

         24  organizations, my expectation, and I can only speak

         25  for myself as an elected person, is that whatever I
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          2  support in the Council is going to have a trickling

          3  effect on my community and my district.  So I would

          4  like to give you my business card because I do want

          5  to be able to follow up in the hopes that we can

          6  refer people from our districts that are prepared to

          7  work and either are college graduates or are just in

          8  training, have the skill level.  So for me that's

          9  really, really important and I just wanted to say

         10  that and kind of piggyback on Councilwoman Diana

         11  Reyna.  Thank you.  And thank you for your

         12  presentation and thank you for the work that you're

         13  doing.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Council Member

         15  Gerson.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  Thank you,

         17  Mr. Chair. I'm in a little bit of an awkward

         18  position here as the Council member representing

         19  Lower Manhattan, the longstanding historic home of

         20  Lehman Brothers, and I bet if we trace back the

         21  roots, Ernst & Young as well, but certainly on your

         22  application --

         23                 MR. PRESS:  It's in Ohio.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  Actually

         25  there is a nexus between lower Manhattan and Ohio
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          2  which I could certainly map out if I was pressed

          3  into the cause, but let me just say I recognize the

          4  tragic circumstances which of course precipitated

          5  the move of Lehman Brothers to midtown from its

          6  previous home in the World Financial Center.  I

          7  certainly represent and respect both of your great

          8  organizations and your longstanding commitment to

          9  our city and wish you well in midtown.  We are one

         10  city and we benefit, all, when you prosper and

         11  thrive in whatever location you choose in any part

         12  of our five boroughs including midtown Manhattan.

         13                 I just hope, though, as we go forward

         14  we recognize and remain, and this applies to the

         15  administration as well as to your two private

         16  concerns and others, that it remains imperative for

         17  New York as a city overall to remain the financial

         18  capital of the world and the capital for the

         19  provision of financial related services which your

         20  two firms have, without question, the world class

         21  expertise in your respective areas.  I hope that to

         22  the extent part of that remains anchoring the Wall

         23  Street financial sectors in Lower Manhattan so that

         24  that industry from its historic home can continue to

         25  serve the entire city.  We will look to your firms
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          2  to help us in advice as well as in business endeavor

          3  as we continue to rebuild lower Manhattan and look

          4  to weigh modern ways, new ways to assure that New

          5  York remains the world's financial capital in

          6  whatever permutations that brings us in the months

          7  ahead.  I'm confident it will include an important

          8  place for the Wall Street area, and we would look to

          9  you to continue to work with us again in your ideas

         10  as well as your business endeavors to maintain that

         11  important contribution to our cities and the world's

         12  economy.  I hope to have the opportunity of being

         13  able to continue to dialogue with both of your firms

         14  after this hearing to that end.

         15                 MR. BISHOP:  Thank you.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  That was just

         17  a comment.  I assume, no need to have a response,

         18  but I'll take your tacitness as acquiescence and a

         19  willingness to engage in the ongoing dialogue.

         20                 MR. BISHOP:  You'd be correct.

         21                 MR. PRESS:  Wholeheartedly.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Any more

         23  questions from -- I'm sorry.

         24                 MR. BISHOP:  Absolutely.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  I promise to
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          2  make it brief.  Two questions.  This is questions

          3  both for Mr. Bishop and Mr. Krass (sic).  Just to

          4  the best of your ability, if you could just state

          5  just for the last fiscal years for your company,

          6  what their annual revenues for your firms were.  If

          7  you're prepared to, if you know them offhand.

          8                 MR. PRESS:  Unable to do that.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Unable to do

         10  that?

         11                 And on the same token, are you able

         12  to state, out of the potential 3,000 employees or

         13  the 6,500 employees, how many live within the

         14  boundaries of the City of New York?

         15                 MR. PRESS:  We were discussing that a

         16  little earlier.  We did do a survey before we

         17  embarked on our project at Times Square several

         18  years ago.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Approximate

         20  numbers.

         21                 MR. PRESS:  The approximate number

         22  would be around 2,000.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  2,000.  That's

         24  a pretty good number.

         25                 MR. BISHOP:  I have no way of
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          2  knowing.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Unprepared to

          4  answer. Okay.  Thank you.

          5                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  I, too, would

          7  like to let the record reflect that I wish that the

          8  administration had a person who was here to explain

          9  more of the ZEA program and -- let me read something

         10  into the record.  "Zone equivalent areas" -- this is

         11  the Committee on Economic Development and it is a

         12  description of ZEAs.  "Zone equivalent areas

         13  authorized by the New York State Legislature and

         14  designated by the New York State Department of

         15  Economic Development, DED, are census tracks that

         16  have poverty and unemployment demographics that are

         17  equivalent to that found in Empire Zones.  ZEA

         18  certified businesses are not entitled to the array

         19  of Empire Zone benefits but rather are only entitled

         20  to a wage tax credit under state law upon

         21  certification by the Empire State Development.  In

         22  addition to location in a ZEA, the business must

         23  either project job creation within the ZEA or if job

         24  creation is unlikely, must state in writing how

         25  certification will result in maintaining employment
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          2  in the firm within the ZEA."  I need some

          3  clarification from you, gentlemen.  Perhaps you can

          4  give me some clarification.  That description, is

          5  this an accurate description of a ZEA?  Is there

          6  anything that's missing?

          7                 MR. BISHOP:  It's an accurate

          8  description. The area that we occupy was designated

          9  as a zoning equivalent area years back, so it's been

         10  a zone equivalent area for some time, or at least

         11  since '95, at least.  Maybe earlier than that.  And

         12  the statistics that determine its eligibility as a

         13  zone area would be derived from that period of time.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  I see.  Would

         15  you be kind enough to also submit to the committee a

         16  copy of all of your written material so that the

         17  committee of course can have it on record.  Are

         18  there any more questions for these gentlemen?  I've

         19  been informed that the applications are attached to

         20  the back of your material and feel free to look at

         21  it.

         22                 Now, I will speak for myself and

         23  everyone will of course vote and do what they

         24  believe is right.  I personally am a leery person

         25  when it comes to government.  I always -- I'm leery
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          2  when an application comes in late.  It's like

          3  sending up a red flag to me because all of us have

          4  heard tales of people putting things under the wire

          5  and under the radar screen.  So my first reaction

          6  was to defer. I've been informed that there is a

          7  deadline of December the 31st for this particular

          8  money and that if we do not make this deadline, we

          9  will have ramifications for New York City of course.

         10                 Now, I will, just for the sake of the

         11  record, say that we are going to vote on five ZEAs

         12  if we can.  I may try to figure a way to separate

         13  them if need be and I need to get some understanding

         14  of whether that is possible.  Is it possible to

         15  separate?  Am I stuck with all five at one time?

         16  Why don't you find that out, sir, and -- if they're

         17  all on one application.  I see.

         18                 Now, I had the pleasure of speaking

         19  with these good people outside this hearing and

         20  there was a certain what I call a ring of truth in

         21  what they were saying over this.  So although I am

         22  not thrilled at the manner that it has come before

         23  us, I wish that I had more time to really look into

         24  this.  I personally am going to vote yes on this but

         25  I certainly will understand from my Committee
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          2  wherever they land on this one.  I'm voting yes

          3  because the city's Finance Department has come and

          4  said that they have satisfied all tax areas that

          5  they had to New York City.  I'm voting yes because

          6  this is money that we desperately need to get from

          7  New York State and I believe that we have coupled

          8  all five of these together and the other three are

          9  ZEAs that we sent back for more information.  We

         10  needed more on them than they have.  For example,

         11  one owed $13,000 or some variation.  They went back,

         12  yes, coupled in those -- one, he owed 13,000.  He's

         13  done everything that he needed to do. The other guys

         14  have done -- have satisfied all judgments and I

         15  truly hope that my friends can find out, are these

         16  coupled, are these together.  So that is why I am

         17  prepared to vote yes on all of this, because I think

         18  that New York City has to have a reputation of being

         19  business friendly and being able to move fast on

         20  issues that the business community has without,

         21  without doing it on the backs of New York City

         22  residents.

         23                 I'm going to see if there's anyone

         24  else who has any question or concern or any more

         25  discussion before I call the question.  Are there
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          2  any questions, comments or concerns?

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Miss Reyna

          4  has to go, Mr. Chairman.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  I see.  If you

          6  had five minutes, sir, we would find out can they be

          7  separated.  If you can't, then I will --

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA: I'm trying to

          9  help out my colleague.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Oh, yes, I see,

         11  Miss Reyna.  I don't mind if you voting and you go

         12  ahead and if you're prepared to vote now, one way or

         13  another --

         14                 Council Member Reyna.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Thank you, Mr.

         16  Chair. I just want to be on the record excusing

         17  myself.  I apologize on behalf of my colleagues and

         18  panelists.  I'd like the record to show and reflect

         19  my vote in the affirmative of this application as a

         20  coupled item but if in fact there is confirmation

         21  that we can uncouple, I'd like the record to reflect

         22  my vote thereafter that clarification.  I'd like to

         23  express my affirmative to the members of this panel

         24  who came before us and explained.  I'd like Lehman

         25  Brothers Holdings and Lehman Brothers, Inc. And
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          2  Ernst & Young in the affirmative of my vote based on

          3  the simple fact that they in their due diligence and

          4  the time line that they're trying to honor so to

          5  qualify on tax credits that are due to them because

          6  this has been a designated area prior to them even

          7  finding out -- moving into the area.  I see this as

          8  growth for the city as well as growth for

          9  communities who take advantage of their job

         10  opportunities, that they have stated they are

         11  committed to job expansion and preservations within

         12  the City of New York.  Based on that I vote aye.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Now, if I

         14  understand you, if they are coupled you're voting

         15  yes.  If they are uncoupled, I hear you saying

         16  you're still voting yes.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  If they are

         18  uncoupled, then I'd like to come back and vote based

         19  on that change.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  I see. Well, we

         21  may have an answer.

         22                 We have received the information that

         23  we can uncouple.  So as a way of proceeding, my

         24  friends, can we first vote on the three that we have

         25  had due diligence on?  The ones that have been
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          2  before us before, that our staff has looked into.

          3                 Sir.

          4                 MR. BISHOP:  Just one point of

          5  clarification on behalf of Lehman Brothers.  There's

          6  an application on behalf of Lehman Brothers Holding

          7  and a Lehman Brothers, Inc.  Each of those company

          8  names actually has three pieces of paper that we

          9  filed because we have slightly different addresses

         10  on the starting point and to the finishing point. So

         11  whereas you have attached to this package one piece

         12  of paper for Lehman Brothers Holding and one for

         13  Lehman Brothers, Inc., there's actually three for

         14  each of the companies which do not vary in form

         15  other than a slightly different address on the

         16  starting point of the application.

         17  I believe there's a similar circumstance for Ernst &

         18  Young.

         19                 MS. TRUELOVE:  Yes, we had seven

         20  applications in for both of our entities, so a total

         21  of 14 applications.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  -- Names for

         23  that?

         24                 MS. TRUELOVE:  Yes.

         25                 MR. PRESS:  No, two corporate names,
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          2  seven locations each.  One corporate name is Ernst &

          3  Young, LLP, the other corporate name is Ernst &

          4  Young Corporate Finance, LLC and each of those are

          5  occupants and part of seven different locations.

          6  We're not here representing them.

          7  None but Ernst & Young and Lehman Brothers, and Bob

          8  Bishop is representing them.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Now, Eric --

         10  Council Member Gioia.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Point of

         12  information from you, Mr. Chair.

         13                 I guess I don't understand what the

         14  rush is on this one, why we haven't had the

         15  opportunity to do due diligence?

         16                 MS. TRUELOVE:  The time line.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  I understand

         18  the time line, but the time line runs for everybody,

         19  it's not just unique here.  So why have we had time

         20  to do due diligence on the others?  In other words,

         21  why the lateness of the application?  That's what I

         22  don't understand.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  As has been

         24  explained -- in fact, why don't we have them explain

         25  that question.  Perhaps you can answer it better
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          2  than I, if you gentlemen will be kind enough.

          3                 MR. BISHOP:  I can answer it very

          4  politely or I can answer it in sort of a

          5  colloquialism.  I'll try and go in between.  An

          6  awful lot has happened with Lehman Brothers since

          7  September 11th in terms of relocation and things

          8  that we've had to do.  Our first focus was not to

          9  find out the best tax programs to relocate

         10  ourselves, our first effort was to relocate within

         11  the City of New York.  They accomplished that with

         12  all the buildout and so on.  They actually moved

         13  into 745 Seventh in January of 2002.  As the

         14  departments have settled in and really studied the

         15  ramifications of where they've located to, they did

         16  come across this program where they realized that

         17  they could recoup some of the expenses of their

         18  move, compliments of the State of New York.

         19  Unfortunately that didn't happen until almost

         20  Thanksgiving of this past year.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Thank you.

         22  And is it the same answer for you?

         23                 MR. PRESS:  No, not exactly.  We were

         24  under the erroneous assumption that our wage credit

         25  did not need a shift resolution, that our wage
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          2  credit was going to be granted just by dint of our

          3  being in what we thought was a zone.  It turned out

          4  we were in a zone equivalent area and not a zone, so

          5  our lawyers were misreading the statute.  One of

          6  them woke up and got the right answer.  We hurried

          7  down here just as quickly as we could.  In fact, we

          8  were about the business and still are of moving into

          9  new quarters and in that way, perhaps, our building-

         10  in experience is similar to -- there's a lot that

         11  goes into that and tax matters tend to be the things

         12  that slip to the back of the calendar, if you will.

         13  I'd say fortunately we were able to identify this as

         14  something that needed to happen in order to get us a

         15  benefit that we were expecting for some time now.

         16  That's the best I can do.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  How much are

         18  we talking about in terms of benefits to each

         19  company?

         20                 MR. PRESS:  This is again my reading

         21  of the statute and our situation and that is that we

         22  would be entitled to $1,500 per eligible employee.

         23  We're guessing at this time.  The calculations will

         24  be made perhaps in nine months or maybe a little

         25  longer so we'll know then.  But what we're guessing
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          2  now is about 70% of our 3,500 or so employees at

          3  Times Square are going to be deemed eligible in 2003

          4  and so you do the math.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  No.

          6  Unfortunately, that's why I went to law school and

          7  became a politician, I'm terrible at it.  I prefer

          8  the accountants to do the math for me.  Seriously,

          9  how much is that?  How much are you anticipating, a

         10  ballpark figure?

         11                 MR. PRESS:  This would be Michael

         12  Press guessing.  Michael Press is going to guess

         13  somewhere in the three to $4 million neighborhood.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Got you.  And

         15  for?

         16                 MR. BISHOP:  For Lehman Brothers our

         17  current estimate is on the low side that it applies

         18  to a thousand employees, the high side 2,500

         19  employees.  So the low side would be a million and a

         20  half, the high side for about three and a half, $4

         21  million.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  So, Mr. Chair,

         23  we're talking in the range of five, six, seven, $8

         24  million state tax revenues and we're saying there's

         25  zero impact on New York City tax revenues other than
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          2  the state pot will be lessened by whatever the

          3  figure is here, six, seven, $8 million.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  This is my

          5  understanding, yes, sir.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Just one final

          7  question.  This is an incentive program, is it not,

          8  an incentive program to get people to relocate in

          9  New York City?  But it didn't act as an incentive to

         10  Lehman Brothers, right?  And this is a bonus now to

         11  Lehman -- in other words, Lehman Brothers wasn't

         12  aware of the program when they moved, only ex post

         13  did they become aware of it and so this now becomes

         14  a bonus but not an incentive.  Right?  I mean this

         15  program is designed to make us competitive vis- a-

         16  vis New Jersey and Westchester and Connecticut.

         17  Correct me if I'm wrong.  I don't know.  I think

         18  that's the underlying -- the legislative intent of

         19  the --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  It is true but

         21  a very worthy argument could be raised by Lehman

         22  Brothers that they should not be penalized for not

         23  knowing that.  It's a worthy argument.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Mr. Chair, can

         25  I bring up a point of information?
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  After he

          3  finishes, unless your point of information affects

          4  our decision.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Just to help

          6  the gentleman.  I wish that were the case because

          7  then it would make it a lot easier for me here

          8  today, but if --

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Your mike is

         10  on, we're speaking for the record.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Yes, I

         12  understand.  If I read this brief correctly, you

         13  know, this program is supposed to give wage tax

         14  credits for areas that have equivalency of

         15  unemployment in Empire Zone areas.  Now, we just

         16  voted on two areas that have Empire Zones that have

         17  unemployment rates running from 18 to 22%.  Now,

         18  it's very difficult for me, in my opinion, to sit

         19  here and believe that Times Square and the residents

         20  of that area have an 18% unemployment.  It's very

         21  difficult for me to believe that anywhere else in

         22  Manhattan or wherever that application was, I

         23  believe it was 49th Street and Seventh Avenue, that

         24  they have 18% unemployment.

         25                 Now, again, I want to state for the
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          2  record this has nothing to do, and my anger is not

          3  geared toward the two financial firms with excellent

          4  reputations, excellent track records as far as doing

          5  business in New York City and an excellent record as

          6  far as employing people within the City of New York.

          7    I mean my anger is geared towards the way the past

          8  and maybe previous state and city legislation geared

          9  these programs to make it a farce.  I mean I

         10  sincerely believe that this undermines, you know,

         11  the Empire Zones because in those areas, and I know

         12  other Council members and members of this committee

         13  have heard me say this before, those Empire Zones

         14  are getting inundated with homeless shelters and we

         15  can't satisfactorily develop those areas because of

         16  government policies like this.  Now, had it been

         17  exactly what you stated, then my outlook on this

         18  would be totally different because I definitely

         19  believe that this city should do everything that we

         20  can to stay competitive with the State of New

         21  Jersey, but I think as presented there's some

         22  serious flaws in the way it's been presented.

         23                 MR. PRESS:  Let me say I'm in

         24  complete agreement with you on all your points and I

         25  was just asking --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  It's no

          3  attack, it's just to bring --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  I'm in

          5  complete agreement and if any attempt is to make it

          6  an incentive program it didn't work in this case is

          7  my point and it didn't act as an incentive because

          8  they moved anyway absent any knowledge of the --

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Okay. Madam

         10  Clarke.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  Thank you,

         12  Mr. Chair.

         13                 I think the other way that we can

         14  also look at this and I completely concur with you,

         15  Erik Dilan, but let me just state that one of the

         16  other usages of the wage tax credit is for also

         17  retention of businesses in the City of New York. So

         18  while these firms were not necessarily aware of the

         19  area and its designation at the point that they

         20  moved or whatever --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  But,

         22  respectfully, Council member --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  Let me just

         24  finish my point.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  But I think
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          2  you're misunderstanding my point.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  No, I'm not

          4  misunderstanding -- I said -- I prefaced what I said

          5   --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Well, I'm

          7  going to let you finish but I think you're

          8  misunderstanding my point.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  All right.  I

         10  prefaced my point by saying to you that I do

         11  understand your point. What I'm saying is that the

         12  other use of wage tax credit is also to retain

         13  business in the City of New York.

         14                 Now, certainly, one can look at what

         15  both of these companies have done and say, well,

         16  would they have moved out of the City of New York if

         17  this program existed or it didn't.  Unfortunately we

         18  shouldn't even have to be in this position to have

         19  to be guessing at what are the motives behind all of

         20  what is going on right now.  I just wanted to put

         21  that out there for colleagues who needed to know

         22  that is not only an incentive for attracting

         23  business, it's also an incentive for retaining

         24  business.  That was simply my point.

         25                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Again,

          3  respectfully, I believe my point was misunderstood.

          4  You know, I agree while this vehicle may help retain

          5  businesses, the way it's written and the way it's

          6  scripted is not that way.  The way it's written and

          7  the way it's scripted is so that areas where

          8  unemployment similar to that of Empire Zones can

          9  gain this benefit.  Now, there's no way that these

         10  areas, and again not towards these businesses, it

         11  has nothing to do with these businesses, nothing at

         12  all to do with these businesses, but the way the

         13  program has been presented.  Now these businesses

         14  which, you know, in my opinion have huge annual

         15  revenues and huge therefore tax liabilities to this

         16  city and this state, in my humble opinion are able

         17  to pay, at the same time, when the same Department

         18  of Finance hits our homeowners with projected 18%

         19  taxes and we have to fight tooth and nail.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  A very, very

         21  impassioned statement.

         22                 Yes, you, Mr. Gerson, Council Member

         23  Gerson, I believe you wanted to get in here also?

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  I just have

         25  information.  I just have a point of information
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          2  which may help the discussion and forgive me, this

          3  has been a day that we each have quite frequently

          4  with multiple issues and crises so I may have missed

          5  this if it were covered earlier.

          6                 I know we're up against the time

          7  line.  Could you just review that more specifically?

          8  If hypothetically and I'm not at all proposing this,

          9  but without even raising it hypothetically, let me

         10  not go there, what is the time frame that we're up

         11  against?  What are the requirements for a vote today

         12  and the ramifications if we were to hold off on a

         13  vote?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  My

         15  understanding is that December 31st is a new --

         16  after December 31st is a new time period and they

         17  would have lost for this period.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  So we have

         19   'til the end of the year?

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well, it has to

         21  go before the whole Council.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  Right, which

         23  is meeting tomorrow and Monday.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  No, not

         25  tomorrow, just Monday.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  We're not

          3  having a meeting tomorrow anymore?  They canceled

          4  it?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  You've been

          6  blessed, my friend.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  I just spoke

          8  with the Speaker's office this morning, they were

          9  talking about a vote we were having tomorrow --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well, that's

         11  why we come to the EDC Committee where you get it.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  I understand.

         13    So thank you for the scheduling update.  But,

         14  okay, so our last opportunity would be to convene

         15  before the stated on Monday if that was to serve any

         16  purpose hypothetically.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  An interesting

         18  possibility.  It is interesting.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  Well, that

         20  was my point of information for the moment.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  A very good

         22  point of information.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Council Member

         25  Gioia.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Mr. Chair,

          3  first since I did miss the earlier part of the

          4  hearing, when we are prepared to vote, I would like

          5  to be excused to vote on what I've missed earlier

          6  because I do understand you did vote on two --

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Of course, of

          8  course.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Let me just

         10  say, I'm disturbed by the lateness.  Not the

         11  lateness of this hearing but the fact that I'm kind

         12  of coming into it cold and I haven't met with any

         13  representatives from Ernst & Young or from Lehman

         14  Brothers and --

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: We all came in

         16  cold.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  That's kind of

         18  my -- that's my point kind of, in that we're talking

         19  about substantial amounts of tax levy dollars and I

         20  understand all of you found out about this at a late

         21  date, but I would have preferred a briefing.  When

         22  we're talking about so much money in taxpayer

         23  dollars, I have a very hard time voting for tax

         24  incentives for big companies to go to places that I

         25  don't think they need incentives to go.  We're not
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          2  talking about relocation to a -- you know, MetLife

          3  moved into my district and I was very much in favor

          4  of the reaped benefits they received and all of the

          5  tax benefits they received because it's an area that

          6  we're trying to encourage economic development, but

          7  I would have a very hard time voting in favor of

          8  millions of dollars of taxpayer dollars going to big

          9  companies for something I don't think -- to

         10  incentivize them in a way that I don't think they

         11  need incentives.  I think they're both reputable

         12  companies.  We're very pleased to have them in New

         13  York.  I think my opinion may have been different

         14  should I have been more informed of the facts in

         15  terms of employee retention or other reasons.  But

         16  as I said, Mr. Chair, I think I'd have a very hard

         17  time voting in favor of this measure today.  Thank

         18  you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  My friends, as

         20  a way of moving forward since there is such -- I'm

         21  about to make a decision that's certainly within my

         22  rights but I want a feeling of the group first.

         23  There are numerous questions that folks have on this

         24  particular issue.  There may be some good in waiting

         25  until Monday.  It may be actually in your favor,
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          2  also.  As you've seen, I have gone around this

          3  table, gentlemen.  You may find it useful to supply

          4  the committee with all necessary information, all

          5  that we can have.  This is why, and I'm sure that

          6  you are new to our, to this committee's way, and

          7  this is why we're really sticklers for due diligence

          8  and really understanding the issues.  I must admit

          9  that the way that this one has come has not allowed

         10  me to even give as much direction as I would like to

         11  to my committee members and they, with good reason,

         12  are also saying what -- having said that, my

         13  friends, does anyone around this table of my

         14  committee members, has a problem of holding off

         15  until Monday to get information?  Maybe they can

         16  produce something, maybe others can give

         17  information.

         18                 Council Member Gioia.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  I'll say I'm

         20  happy at the Chairman's pleasure to make a motion to

         21  table this until the next meeting, but I'll only

         22  make that motion at your pleasure.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Does anyone

         24  have a point -- hmm, I saw her first, before you,

         25  sir.  Council Member Reyna.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I can go along

          3  with a motion, with the understanding that the state

          4  will have to respond, because there's no way that we

          5  can continue this conversation if the state is not

          6  going to be present and there's no reason to hold

          7  off a vote if the state is not going to be present

          8  on Monday.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Nice point.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Mr.

         11  Chairman, I agree with my colleague, Diana Reyna.

         12  What I would like to say is that we just go forward

         13  with this.  Yes, we weren't briefed. Yes, we weren't

         14  fully -- no one sat down, okay, but this is the

         15  state's fault.  We could blame a million people

         16  here, okay, and I think there is something that

         17  should be learned and when something like this is on

         18  the schedule, it may be controversial, I think that

         19  we should all be told and made aware ahead of time

         20  that and so maybe this would have been handled

         21  differently from everybody's end.  We could, you

         22  know -- but I don't think it's fair for these

         23  companies that we hold them up.  They're employing

         24  people from New York City, correct?

         25                 MR. PRESS:  Correct.
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          2                 MR. BISHOP:  Yes.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  And what I

          4  think here is that if no one from the state's going

          5  to come down on Monday, then we're just wasting our

          6  time.  What I do -- they don't have to come down.

          7  The state does not have to come down Monday. This is

          8  just a resolution, okay?

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  So what I'm

         10  just trying to say is that if the state doesn't

         11  come, then we wouldn't have a hearing, in which case

         12  this would die, in which case the state would make

         13   --

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Right.

         15  Because who gets hurt?  The companies, okay? And

         16  we're not here -- you know, we don't want to hurt

         17  companies.  We don't want companies to move out of

         18  New York City.  We want to be company friendly.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  My friends, I'm

         20  going to, for the sake of some people's time, I'm

         21  going to make a vote to table this for Monday.  I'm

         22  going to table it.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA: I say call

         24  the vote.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  The state
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          2  deserves the opportunity for saying why this is a

          3  good thing.  We also deserve the opportunity to have

          4  enough time to think of the proposal and not make a

          5  knee-jerk reaction either for or against these good

          6  people, a reaction that we will pay for one way or

          7  another.

          8                 I think that we're going to keep it

          9  all together if we're going to be back here on

         10  Monday.  There may be questions on these other

         11  issues that Miss Reid, as soon as we finish here,

         12  get to the state and let them know, as I'm sure that

         13  you will be kind enough to contact the state and say

         14  that they need to be here also. Sir, please.

         15                 MR. BISHOP:  With due respect, the

         16  state will review our applications once we make it.

         17  What this resolution in effect allows us to do, it

         18  gives us permission to make application to the state

         19  and then they will determine whether or not we are

         20  in an appropriate predefined zone and they will go

         21  through the whole thing.  The very -- I don't think

         22  that they have a vested interest.  I'm hoping they

         23  will come down.  I don't know if they have a vested

         24  interest necessarily in coming down to say, yes,

         25  you, the City of New York, should give permission to
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          2  these New York City businesses to receive extra

          3  money --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  No, no.

          5                 MR. BISHOP:  -- Of New York State tax

          6  dollars which we would just as soon send to

          7  Binghamton.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Nor would we

          9  request them to do that.  It's more of points of

         10  clarification, things of the ZEA, and why this is a

         11  legitimate application, if you wish, just to use

         12  that word "legitimate".  This is what I believe that

         13  the state can do.  It would also give enough time

         14  for this committee to do due diligence.  Never have

         15  we been so spread out on an issue as we have as this

         16  one.  But never has an issue come to us in such a

         17  manner.

         18                 My friends, to keep this from going

         19  on forever and ever, as the Chair of this committee,

         20  I'm going to table this issue and we will reconvene

         21  on Monday as soon as -- you will be informed, and we

         22  will make every effort to get the state in.  We will

         23  make every effort to get you any and all information

         24  including the written material that these gentlemen

         25  have had.  We will also -- we might as well
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          2   -- there might be questions of the other three, so

          3  we might as well deal with them on Monday, too,

          4  when, God willing, the state will be there and

          5  anybody who has a question, it can be answered at

          6  that time.  We would do it as close to the stated

          7  Council meeting as possible and I apologize to all

          8  those -- I'll let you speak in a moment -- I

          9  apologize to all of those who were prepared now, but

         10  I think that we should move from a position of

         11  knowledge.

         12                 Council Member Recchia and then

         13  Council Member Gerson.  And then I'm going to call

         14  this to an end.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  What I think

         16  also, Mr. Chairman, is that if we're going to

         17  adjourn until Monday, table this to Monday, I think

         18  these other groups should be called up and tell them

         19  to come on down.  If they want this passed, then let

         20  them show some interest, then come on down.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Just as a point

         22  of information, they did before and they -- but

         23  that's fine.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  I think we

         25  should call them again.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  I have a

          3  question. May I?

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Allow me to get

          5  to it right after Council Member Gerson.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON:  It's okay.

          7  In the interest of time I'll pass.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Sir?

          9                 MR. PRESS:  I'd like to know if

         10  there's any recommendation from the Chair or any

         11  other regarding how we would provide additional

         12  information here.  Would it be -- I can be available

         13  for after this meeting, for instance.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Our counsel is

         15  Beverly Reid.  If you make a point of getting her

         16  any and all, and all of my colleagues, you certainly

         17  can avail yourself to these gentlemen and lady, I

         18  appreciate if you do so.  But also make sure that

         19  Miss Reid has any questions or concerns that you

         20  want answered and we can get to some understanding.

         21                 Council Member Dilan.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Mr. Chair, I

         23  just would like to say to the representatives from

         24  Ernst & Young and Lehman, you know, I certainly

         25  understand why your companies seek this credit and,
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          2  believe me, even though I've been the source of

          3  trouble here, I wholeheartedly support your efforts

          4  to maintain this tax credit.  But I think what this

          5  committee needs to explore on a larger scale is the

          6  weakness overall of this Zone Equivalent Area

          7  Program because the way it's been presented here,

          8  it's not properly presented and it allows the

          9  potential or opportunity for corporations to take

         10  advantage of this program.  Now, should there be

         11  another state program that was created to create

         12  competitiveness with other states?  Certainly, but

         13  not to the detriment of areas that sorely need

         14  development.  I believe that that was the intent of

         15  the ZEA Program.  So I think at some point in the

         16  future -- I believe their testimony, you know, for

         17  me I'm satisfied with their testimony. They wouldn't

         18  have to come before me personally on Monday.  I'd be

         19  happy.  But the weakness here is in the program

         20  overall and the way past administrations, city and

         21  state, have used this program.  I just wanted to

         22  state that for the record.  Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Was that your

         24  hand saying that you wanted -- that you had to

         25  speak, sir?  If we can hold out on these public
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          2  conversations because some of us will avail

          3  ourselves.  I'm trying to get us out of here after

          4  we read something so you can vote on something.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: Yes, very,

          6  very, very briefly.  I think Council Member Dilan

          7  has done this Committee and the Council a great

          8  service by raising the issues he has and I

          9  appreciate that.  It doesn't speak to your point,

         10  but I just feel compelled for the record to remind

         11  my colleagues when we talk about the midtown area --

         12  it is not my district, it is an area where I've had

         13  a longstanding involvement, my mother actually

         14  taught in the public school on 48th Street.  Just

         15  keep in mind that we focus on the business area in

         16  the midtown area and the Hell's Kitchen area, that

         17  actually remains in the residential community, a low

         18  income area with a high amount of unemployment,

         19  which to the extent the residents benefit, it does

         20  benefit people who are in need.

         21                 So I just don't want to lose sight of

         22  that. Though, again, I applaud Council Member Dilan

         23  for raising the points he has and, Mr. Chair, I

         24  applaud you for erring on the side of thoughtfulness

         25  and thoroughness in your decision to hold this in
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          2  abeyance until Monday since time does permit that.

          3  I think you're doing the applicants and the Council

          4  a good favor and a service in that decision. So I

          5  thank you for that.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you, sir.

          7                 Sir, would you be kind enough to read

          8  something for Council Member Gioia to vote on.

          9                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Intro. 597 and Intro.

         10  431, how do you vote, Council Member?

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  I vote yes on

         12  both. Thank you.

         13                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  My friends,

         15  again I thank you for coming out before us and

         16  presenting this.  We will certainly come back at

         17  this again.  I look forward to continued dialogue

         18  with you and the rest of my colleagues.  This

         19  hearing is now recessed until Monday.

         20                 (Hearing concluded at 3:30 p.m.)
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